
CONGRESSIONAL RECORD — Extensions of RemarksE52 January 23, 2013 
we are united, that as long as we walk this 
Earth we are committed to protecting one an-
other and in so doing we will realize the prom-
ise of a better world. In their brave and self-
less actions Chip and Tomasz lived this prom-
ise to each other, and now it is our turn to do 
the same. 
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HONORING THE LIFE AND SERVICE 
OF JOHN MARKOWICZ 

HON. JOE COURTNEY 
OF CONNECTICUT 

IN THE HOUSE OF REPRESENTATIVES 

Wednesday, January 23, 2013 

Mr. COURTNEY. Mr. Speaker, I rise today 
with a heavy heart to honor a fierce and pas-
sionate advocate for southeastern Con-
necticut, John Markowicz. 

John was well known in southeastern Con-
necticut for the many hats he wore over the 
course of his life. Graduating the U.S. Naval 
Academy in 1965, John achieved the rank of 
captain in the Navy where he served in the 
submarine force in a variety of posts, including 
the USS Pargo (SSN 650) and USS Guitarro 
(SSN 665). Following active duty service, John 
continued in the Naval Reserve to achieve 34 
years in the service of our Nation. In his life 
in the private sector, John helped found 
Sonalysts in 1976, a defense contractor in 
Waterford, Connecticut that is one of the re-
gion’s largest employers today. Following his 
time at Sonalysts, John served in a number of 
positions to promote economic development in 
eastern Connecticut, most notably as Execu-
tive Director of the Connecticut Enterprise Re-
gion (seCTer). 

As impressive as these achievements are, 
he is best and rightly remembered by the 
southeastern Connecticut region as the leader 
of the fight to save Naval Submarine Base 
New London from closure during the 2005 
Base Realignment and Closure (BRAC) proc-
ess. 

When the submarine base was placed on 
the BRAC list in 2005, John activated a non- 
partisan and diverse group of experts tasked 
with the seemingly insurmountable challenge 
of overturning the Pentagon’s recommenda-
tion. John and his team burrowed into the 
data, found critical flaws, and constructed the 
airtight argument against closing this unique 
and irreplaceable naval asset. 

Although I was not in Congress at the time, 
I vividly remember attending the Boston re-
gional meeting of the BRAC commission in the 
summer of 2005. With John and his case at 
the lead, Connecticut’s delegation picked apart 
the misguided decision to close the base— 
stressing the economic harm, the strategic im-
pact and, most importantly, the various flaws 
underpinning the case to close the base. 

It worked. In September 2005 the base was 
removed from the list and spared closure. 
While there were many involved in the suc-
cessful effort to save the base, it was John’s 
leadership, attention to detail, and unsparing 
devotion to the mission that was rightly cred-
ited with making it possible. 

As importantly, John understood that the 
work of promoting and defending the base did 
not end with the decision to remove the base 
from the BRAC list. In the years following, 
John stressed the need for the creation of a 
state Office of Military Affairs and a historic 

new partnership between Connecticut and the 
Navy to invest in the infrastructure of the 
base—both of which are in place now and 
under way. He also worked closely with my 
staff and me in monitoring the latest rumors 
about new BRACs and following Congres-
sional debates about submarine production 
like a box score. 

In my years of knowing him, I always found 
John to be a quiet but effective professional. 
He never pursued the spotlight, never wanted 
the glory—he sought only to accomplish the 
mission. In his passing, eastern Connecticut 
has lost a fierce advocate for the ‘‘Submarine 
Capitol of the World’’ and all of us will long re-
member all he gave to our region and our 
state. His memory will live on in the thousands 
of people at work every day at a more modem 
submarine base that he helped to save—and 
the countless businesses and employees 
across the region that rely on it. 

Mr. Speaker, I ask all my colleagues to join 
me in honoring the life and service of John 
Markowicz and sharing our condolences with 
the family he leaves behind. 
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HONORING THE VILLAGE OF 
MINOA, NEW YORK 

HON. DANIEL B. MAFFEI 
OF NEW YORK 

IN THE HOUSE OF REPRESENTATIVES 

Wednesday, January 23, 2013 

Mr. MAFFEI. Mr. Speaker, I rise to extend 
my congratulations to the Village of Minoa on 
the occasion of its Centennial Celebration. I 
am honored to join the Central New York com-
munity in celebrating Minoa on this historic oc-
casion. 

The Village of Minoa’s founding tells an in-
teresting story about the character of the peo-
ple who have lived there and about Central 
New York as a whole. In 1913, during the in-
corporation of the Village of Minoa, a group of 
Minoa women banded together in solidarity to 
vote for incorporation in the village election. 
Although national law prohibited these women 
from voting, village law afforded them the abil-
ity to do so in this local election. These united 
women were able to have their voices heard 
several years before the 19th amendment was 
passed. As a result of this group’s support and 
solidarity, Minoa officially became incorporated 
on January 12, 1913. The Village of Minoa 
demonstrates how then and now, Central New 
Yorkers have unlimited potential when every 
person has a fair shot. 

For 100 years, Minoa has served as a vital 
part of Onondaga County and Central New 
York. It was a prominent railroad community 
for many years and continues to be a wonder-
ful place to live and raise a family. I am grate-
ful and fortunate to have such a vibrant com-
munity within the district I represent. 

Once again, congratulations to the Village of 
Minoa and I wish its residents the best of luck 
in the next 100 years. 

TRIBUTE TO DAPHNE MAYOR 
BAILEY YELDING 

HON. JO BONNER 
OF ALABAMA 

IN THE HOUSE OF REPRESENTATIVES 

Wednesday, January 23, 2013 

Mr. BONNER. Mr. Speaker, I rise to pay 
tribute to a beloved public servant who defined 
leadership in his community by reaching out to 
all points of view. I am speaking of Daphne, 
Alabama Mayor Bailey Yelding, who passed 
away on January 22, 2013, after a brief ill-
ness. 

Born and raised in Daphne, Mayor Yelding 
loved his community so much that he never 
really left it. He was always proud of his home 
town, noting to the Mobile Press-Register, 
‘‘You live and work in a place where it’s all 
been great for you, why not love it?’’ 

And he gave back so much to the commu-
nity he loved. After graduating from the Bald-
win County Training School in Daphne in 
1957, and receiving a degree from Alabama 
State University, he set his sights on helping 
young people in Daphne. He soon began a 
career in local education that would encom-
pass 39 years of his life, changing lives and 
racking up an impressive record as both a 
football and basketball coach. 

At Baldwin County Training School, Coach 
Yelding earned a 49–16–1 record at the helm 
of the school’s football program. After he 
transitioned to Fairhope High School in 1970, 
he went on to become the first African Amer-
ican coach of an integrated high school team 
in Baldwin County. As head varsity basketball 
coach, he led the team to a 302–130 record. 

After nearly four decades of educating the 
young people of Baldwin County, Coach 
Yelding then turned his attention to a different 
challenge—serving his community in elected 
office. In 2000 he ran for and was elected to 
the Daphne City Council. For the next 11 
years, Councilman Yelding was a reliable 
voice for all the people of Daphne, reaching 
out to his fellow councilmen and the commu-
nity to put the city first. 

In 2011, the Daphne City Council appointed 
Yelding to serve the unexpired term of Mayor 
Fred Small who retired early from office. In 
2012, Mayor Yelding ran for a full term on the 
platform of experience and stability. He sur-
vived a lively campaign and a runoff in Octo-
ber 2012 to become Daphne’s first popularly 
elected African American mayor. 

To everyone who knew him and worked 
with him, Mayor Yelding was more than the 
chief executive of the city. He was a pillar of 
integrity and a consensus builder. In short—a 
leader. It’s not surprising that he was success-
ful in public office. He took the skills he honed 
as a winning football and basketball coach to 
city hall, forging teamwork while motivating 
city employees and the community to greater 
heights. 

Mayor Yelding will be remembered not only 
as a trail blazer, but also as a wise and steady 
hand at Daphne City Hall. 

On behalf of the people of South Alabama, 
I wish to extend my condolences to Mayor 
Yelding’s family, many friends and to the peo-
ple of Daphne. You are all in our thoughts and 
prayers. 
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IN RECOGNITION OF THE MERCER 

COUNTY GOLDEN EAGLES FOOT-
BALL TEAM 

HON. CHERI BUSTOS 
OF ILLINOIS 

IN THE HOUSE OF REPRESENTATIVES 

Wednesday, January 23, 2013 

Mrs. BUSTOS. Mr. Speaker, I rise today to 
recognize the outstanding results achieved by 
the Mercer County Golden Eagles against the 
Alhoff Crusaders in the 2A Illinois state foot-
ball championship game this past month. 

The game was a defensive battle with both 
sides tied at 7 in the second half. During the 
third quarter Mercer County linebacker Devin 
Morford recovered a fumble at his own five 
yard line, and returned it 95 yards for the 
game winning touchdown. It was the type of 
moment that seemed as if it was straight from 
a movie! 

I congratulate the Golden Eagles for winning 
the Illinois 2A state championship. This hard 
fought victory by Mercer County gives the 
school its fourth state title. The school and the 
entire community should be very proud to see 
such a hard earned trophy added to their 
case. 

Mr. Speaker, I am extremely proud of the 
accomplishments of the Mercer County foot-
ball team, both on and off the field, and I am 
honored to salute them today. 

f 

TRIBUTE TO EAGLE SCOUT ALEX 
BARRETT 

HON. TOM LATHAM 
OF IOWA 

IN THE HOUSE OF REPRESENTATIVES 

Wednesday, January 23, 2013 

Mr. LATHAM. Mr. Speaker, I rise today to 
recognize and congratulate Alex Barrett of Boy 
Scout Troop 188 in Ankeny, Iowa for achiev-
ing the rank of Eagle Scout. 

The Eagle Scout rank is the highest ad-
vancement rank in scouting. Only about five 
percent of Boy Scouts earn the Eagle Scout 
Award. The award is a performance-based 
achievement with high standards that have 
been well-maintained over the past century. 

To earn the Eagle Scout rank, a Boy Scout 
is obligated to pass specific tests that are or-
ganized by requirements and merit badges, as 
well as completing an Eagle Project to benefit 
the community. For his project, Alex con-
structed and installed duck nesting platforms 
at the Chichaqua Bottoms Greenbelt in Polk 
County. The work ethic Alex has shown in his 
Eagle Project and every other project leading 
up to his Eagle Scout rank speaks volumes of 
his commitment to serving a cause greater 
than himself and assisting his community. 

Mr. Speaker, the example set by this young 
man and his supportive family demonstrates 
the rewards of hard work, dedication and per-
severance. I am honored to represent Alex 
and his family in the United States Congress. 
I know that all of my colleagues in the House 
will join me in congratulating him on obtaining 
the Eagle Scout ranking, and I wish him con-
tinued success in his future education and ca-
reer. 

A TRIBUTE TO KENTUCKY RIGHT 
TO LIFE 

HON. GARLAND ‘‘ANDY’’ BARR 
OF KENTUCKY 

IN THE HOUSE OF REPRESENTATIVES 

Wednesday, January 23, 2013 

Mr. BARR. Mr. Speaker, it is with great re-
spect that I rise today to recognize my friends 
and members of the Kentucky Right to Life 
Association, who in 2013 will celebrate 40 
years of nobly and steadfastly defending the 
rights of all human life, born and unborn, 
young and old, regardless of ability or dis-
ability. 

The Kentucky Right to Life Association 
came together 40 years ago in response to 
the 1973 Roe vs. Wade U.S. Supreme Court 
decision which disregarded the ethical tradi-
tions of countless Americans by superseding 
the traditional prerogative of states and local 
communities to protect life. Today, the Ken-
tucky Right to Life Association is comprised of 
thousands of individuals working together to 
restore the law to protect the lives of the un-
born and the most vulnerable among us, and 
to uphold the belief that every human being 
has a right to live—a belief that I strongly 
share. Right to Life is comprised of individuals 
of different faiths, political beliefs, and back-
grounds, all united in one purpose. Their spe-
cial union sets a strong example of organiza-
tional leadership for other movements and 
causes of moral consequence. 

Today, I congratulate my friends with the 
Kentucky Right to Life Association for their 40 
years of leadership on this, the most con-
sequential moral issue of our time. I also 
would like to personally welcome those mem-
bers joining me in Washington, DC this Friday, 
January 25, 2013, to participate in the annual 
March for Life on the National Mall. I hold 
each and every one of you in the highest re-
gard and firmly stand behind you in this great 
endeavor. 
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HONORING THE LIFE AND LEGACY 
OF JAMES HOOD: A CIVIL 
RIGHTS PIONEER 

HON. TERRI A. SEWELL 
OF ALABAMA 

IN THE HOUSE OF REPRESENTATIVES 

Wednesday, January 23, 2013 

Ms. SEWELL of Alabama. Mr. Speaker, I 
rise today to recognize and pay tribute to the 
life and legacy of Dr. James Hood, one of the 
first African-Americans to attend The Univer-
sity of Alabama, who passed away Thursday, 
January 17 at the age of 70. Dr. Hood was a 
trailblazer in the quest for civil rights and 
equality. I am deeply saddened by his passing 
but I am comforted in knowing that his legacy 
will live on. 

Dr. Hood was born on November 10, 1942 
in Gadsden, Alabama. He attended Gadsden 
public schools and he enrolled at the Univer-
sity of Alabama in 1963. 

On June 11, 1963, Dr. Hood along with fel-
low student Vivian Malone attempted to enroll 
at the University of Alabama. Upon his arrival 
to the Tuscaloosa campus, then Alabama 
Governor George Wallace physically blocked 
Dr. Hood from entering Foster Auditorium to 
register for classes. As the world watched, 

Gov. Wallace’s efforts to block Dr. Hood and 
Ms. Malone were recorded in our Nation’s his-
tory as ‘‘The Stand in the Schoolhouse Door.’’ 
Later that day, Dr. Hood, with the support of 
a federal court order and members of the Ala-
bama National Guard, was eventually allowed 
to register for classes and pursue his degree. 

However, despite his bravery and courage, 
Dr. Hood’s time as a student at the University 
of Alabama was short. On August 11, 1963, 
Dr. Hood left the University after numerous 
threats and constant harassment. He would 
later return to the University of Alabama in 
1997 to obtain a doctorate in interdisciplinary 
studies. 

After his short time at the University of Ala-
bama, Dr. Hood went on to obtain a bach-
elor’s degree from Wayne State University and 
a master’s degree from Michigan State. Dr. 
Hood also studied at the University of London. 
He later served as deputy police chief in De-
troit and as a chairman of the police science 
program at the Madison Area Technical Col-
lege in Wisconsin before retiring in 2002. Dur-
ing his extraordinary life, Dr. Hood was also a 
devoted father to five children and nine grand-
children. 

Today, as we mourn the passing of this 
American hero, we are reminded of his sac-
rifices for our Nation. Dr. Hood’s courage was 
a testament to his commitment to education 
and equality. On behalf of a grateful Nation, 
we honor Dr. Hood’s personal sacrifices and 
commit to sharing his story with future genera-
tions. 

Today, ‘‘The Stand in the Schoolhouse 
Door’’ is remembered as a pivotal moment in 
the Civil Rights Movement. Dr. Hood’s quest 
for educational equality served as a catalyst 
for the opportunities that many of us enjoy 
today. As a benefactor of Dr. Hood’s contribu-
tions, I am humbled by this opportunity to fur-
ther solidify his place in American history. As 
the first African-American woman elected to 
Congress from the state of Alabama, I know 
that my journey would not be possible without 
the contributions of foot soldiers like Dr. Hood. 
Let his life serve as a testament to the cour-
age and strength of one individual’s ability to 
change the trajectory of our Nation. On behalf 
of the 7th Congressional District, the State of 
Alabama and this Nation, I ask my colleagues 
to join me in honoring the life and legacy of 
Dr. James Hood. 
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RECOGNIZING MRS. PURA 
DELGADO ANDINO 

HON. ALAN GRAYSON 
OF FLORIDA 

IN THE HOUSE OF REPRESENTATIVES 

Wednesday, January 23, 2013 

Mr. GRAYSON. Mr. Speaker, I rise today to 
recognize Mrs. Pura Delgado Andino, a shin-
ing example of leadership and inspiration to us 
all. Mrs. Delgado’s distinguished career in 
community advocacy deserves our acknowl-
edgement. 

Mrs. Delgado was born in Yabucoa, Puerto 
Rico on February 2, 1931. At age sixteen, she 
moved from Puerto Rico to New York. There 
Mrs. Delgado met her late husband, Jose 
Caraballo, and became a mother to two won-
derful children. 

In 1967, Mrs. Delgado moved to Con-
necticut, where her lasting commitment to civic 
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